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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, September 11, 2007, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Katherine Kenison

Mike Blakely

Absent:
Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

2.
Introduction   
There were no introductions.

3.
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the regular Board meeting on June 26, 2007 and Special Board Meeting July 25, 2007 (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Childcare Update (I); h) Personnel Report (I); i) Donations Report (A). 

MOTION 07-30:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None

ASB President Matt Boyce attended the ASB Leadership Conference last week and he was unable to attend the meeting today.  ASB Advisor Kim Jackson presented the Board with the ASB activities.  The ASB officers attended a Leadership Retreat.  They learned a great deal when they attended a Leadership Conference with approximately 300 student government leaders from Washington State Community & Technical Colleges provided by the Council of Unions and Student Programs.  

The ASB has scheduled a few activities for the fall.  The Back to School BBQ will be held October 4, 2007, at 4:00 p.m.  An all you can eat buffet will be enjoyed while listening to a local band, Foolish Fortune.  Other activities to enjoy during the BBQ include a balloon artist, an airbrush tattoo artist and a caricature artist.  October 9, 2007, ASB will sponsor their annual Potato Bar Lunchfest.  Later in October the ASB has arranged the “Human Race Machine” to be located in the Library.  This photo machine allows the exploration of cultural diversity.  There are also classroom materials, which will accompany the “Human Race Machine.”  

Welcome back bags have been assembled for the dorm students and they have agreed to purchase two DVD players for the dorms this fall.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich shared news from the Classified Staff.  Custodio Valencia, Tutor Coordinator for Student Support Services, has been accepted into WSU’s Masters Program for Counseling. 

The training Classified Staff participated in the months of June, July and August is listed below:

Heidi Weisler, Anne Carter, Janet Schafer, Kathy Aldrich, Geralyn Topalanchik, and Traci Bartleson attended a Working with Long Documents Class offered by CBIS on campus.

Custodian Valencia attended LCSC/NASP TRIO Training for Student Support Services, Budget Management & Legislative and Regulators on-line.  He received a certificate in his personnel file for Program Authorities, Program Accountability, Budget Management and Participant Eligibility for Trio Programs through the NW Association of Special Programs.  Kudos to Custodio!
Gale Haley attended People Based Safety Training.

Michele Williamson, Hope Strnad, Barbara Riegel, Kara Chandler, Heidi Weisler, Barbara Collins and Traci Bartleson attended:   “Compliance: Travel Regulations.” 

Kara Chandler completed   ENG 101 and CHM 110 classes here at BBCC.

Taisa Timofeyev attended Immigration training at Head Start, Moses Lake

Taisa Timofeyev attended on June 25th Work First training at BBCC

Maribell Aguilar and Angela Weber attended – “USDA Training: Serving Child and Adult Care Food Program and Infant Meals in the Child Care Centers” in Ellensburg.

Rita Jordan attended the WAVES Conference for VA training in Spokane.  

Zachary Geesaman attended “VMware Infrastructure 3: Deploy, Secure and Analyze” in Kirkland.

Nancy Leach, Darci Alamos, Kathy Aldrich, Ana Ellsworth, Ruth Coffin and Lupe Hernandez attended the STTACC Conference at Pierce College on August 8 & 9th, 2007.  It included budgeting, goal setting, archiving, records retention, and prioritizing.      

Maribell Aguilar attended an in-service staff training with Terry Kinzel- Migrant Even Start/Even Start in the ATEC Building at BBCC.
Taisa Timofeyev attended Refugee and Immigrant Assistance LEP Pathway in Spokane.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported faculty is not back on campus yet and he had no information to report.  He will provide an update at the next meeting

Vice President Ken Turner stated T.W. Clark is the General Contractor for the Fine Arts Building and they are on campus working.  During the August 29th pre-construction meeting they indicated they plan to finish ahead of schedule.  VP Turner reported that he meets with TW Clark every other Thursday at 10:00 a.m. either at the worksite or at M&O.

Vice President Mike Lang thanked Dean of Enrollment Services Candy Lacher and her staff for developing the new student orientation session and working with instruction to add classes.  Orientation was revised based on best practice literature and other college information.  English and Math class sections are filling and additional classes are in place.  The Faculty In-Service will be held on September 17th with breakfast at 7:30 a.m.  Dean Lacher stated new student orientation will be held on September 20th and the back to School BBQ is scheduled for October 4th, 11:30 am-1:00 pm.  VP Lang explained that these activities are aimed at connecting faculty and students to increase retention. 

President Bonaudi described the comprehensive approach to meet the challenge of increasing retention.  He reiterated that the orientation activities are designed to create a “high touch” environment in which students develop a sense of belonging and connection.  The Foundation recently awarded Weinstein Scholarship intervention funds to assist students with testing fees, etc. 

5. 
Exceptional Faculty Award
Bill Autry, Instructor of Maintenance Mechanics Technology, was awarded an Exceptional Faculty Award to attend a two-day Journeyman Rigger course in Woodland, WA.  Mr. Autry thanked the Board for approving his Exceptional Faculty Award request.  He defined rigging as the ability to move fixtures and objects safely.  He stated he intends to incorporate more rigging in his Maintenance Mechanics classes to emphasize safety and planning.  Calculating the center of gravity and the weights of objects is key to proper rigging.  

He also learned “rigging” language to communicate with a crane operator.  Communication between the rigger and the crane operator is essential.  He will be incorporating the new techniques he practiced into his curriculum. 

Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Mr. Autry for availing himself to the training opportunity and President Bonaudi presented him with a check for $1,500.

Dr. Jim Hamm, Physics/Engineering Instructor, was awarded a $2,000 Exceptional Faculty Award to attend an Astronomical Society of the Pacific Conference during the May 29, 2007, Regular Board meeting.  He reported that the conference yielded many strategies to engage non-science students in science programs and many contacts with colleagues.  As a direct result of his participation at the conference he is a member of a listserve to share with science instructors from all over the continent.  Dr. Hamm described a “Star Party” in which attendees gathered along with Michael Brown, astronomer who discovered an object larger than Pluto, and other staff from NASA.  The “behind the scenes tour” of the historical Mount Wilson Observatory tour, which is where Edwin Hubble discovered the expanding universe, was a highlight of his trip.  He also traveled to the Palomar Mountain Observatory, which features a deck that rotates around a telescope.

Dr. Hamm announced the Exceptional Faculty Award Fundraising, Fall Fest BBQ.  It is scheduled for Saturday, September 22nd at 4:30 p.m. in the ATEC Plaza.  He is a member of the band Avocet that will play during the event.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thank Dr. Hamm for his report and President Bonaudi presented him with a check for $2,000.

6. 
Board Policy 7700.3

Vice-President Ken Turner asked the Board of Trustees to approve Board Policy 7700.3.  This policy is a result of VP Turner and Safety Officer Robin Conner’s recent attendance at a Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) sponsored National Incident Management System (NIMS) training.  The training facilitated dialogue between Higher Education and FEMA regarding a 34-point safety checklist.  VP Turner discovered that Big Bend Community College is progressing through the checklist.  Adoption of the Board Policy will demonstrate and provide evidence that Big Bend Community College is adopting NIMS.  VP Turner stated one of the highlights of NIMS is the use of common language rather than agency acronyms.

President Bonaudi stated BBCC is currently planning a campus wide evacuation drill.  He will coordinate development of an Administrative Process (AP) to implement the Board Policy (BP).  

Trustee Mike Blakely inquired about the expense of meeting the NIMS requirements if the Board Policy is adopted.  

VP Turner stated there is no expense involved, the Board Policy will formalize Big Bend Community College’s response.  The NIMS Incident Command System includes a hierarchy for interaction with other agencies.  President Bonaudi stated that by coming into compliance the college may become eligible for federal assistance in the case of an emergency.

MOTION 07-31:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve Board Policy 7700.3 “Big Bend Community College will adopt, develop and implement a campus-specific Emergency Response Plan which is based on and conforms to the Incident Command System (ICS) and the National Incident Management System (NIMS)” as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

7. 
Operating Budget 

President Bonaudi requested the Board approve the 2007-08 Operating Budget as presented during the Study Session earlier today.  VP Turner stated the budget is living document as additional allocations may be provided by the SBCTC, we have noted the receipt of allocation #3 on this budget.  

MOTION 07-32:
Trustee Bob Holloway moved to approve the 2007-08 Operating Budget.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Mike Blakely stated the Operating Budget presented this morning during the Study Session was a good document and that it was presented well.  Trustee Katherine Kenison complimented the college departments for their conservative spending and reiterated it was an excellent presentation on the Operating Budget.    

8. 
Board/Administrative Retreat

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated the Board/Administrative Retreat held August 28, 29 and 30 was very productive.  President Bonaudi described the interaction between the Board and Administrators during the focus group session as the highlight.  Trustee Felix Ramon stated it was nice to have discussion with the Administrators.  Trustee Mike Blakely explained that he was impressed by the Administrators and he enjoyed the informal format of the focus group.  He thanked the group for the focus group opportunity and asked that more time be committed to the focus group at the next retreat.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked the staffed who compiled the Red Book for the Retreat.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison presented a written statement regarding the Board self-evaluation developed at the Retreat:

The Board/Administrative Retreat held on August 28, 29, 30 focused on Board self-evaluation and included a review of Board policy and governance.  The Board evaluated its progress and set goals for the upcoming year.

After thoughtful consideration and discussion, the Board concluded that the Board met the goals it set last year at its September 12, 2006 meeting.  This conclusion was supported by the Board’s discussion, the monitoring reports, Ends Statements, and Trustee activity records.

The Board will continue to work to achieve its goals and will continue to monitor its progress and conduct self-evaluations.

MOTION 07-33:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to accept the Board self-evaluation as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Katherine Kenison presented a written statement regarding the 2007-08 Board Goals developed at the Retreat:

ACCESS - The Board will establish and maintain policies to insure open access and opportunity for all students and employees, communicating those policies to the district.  The Board will endeavor to hold more off campus meetings with school districts within its service area in order to communicate the college’s policies and programs district-wide.

STUDENT ACHIEVEMENT – The board will participate in the celebration and recognition of student success. The Board will implement a practice of sending written acknowledgement to students and staff who have achieved notable successes.

BUSINESS AND INDUSTRY PARTNERSHIPS - The Board will establish and maintain policies that encourage and promote business, industry, and college interaction to enhance the economic health of the district, communicating those policies to the district.  The Board will implement a practice of sending written thank-yous to businesses and industries, which make notable contributions or donations.

COLLEGE CLIMATE – The Board will establish and maintain policies that promote a safe, welcoming environment for students, employees, and citizens for college activities throughout the district.  The Board will encourage events and activities on campus designed to bring more people to our campus for exposure to the college.

CULTURAL ENRICHMENT - The Board will establish and maintain policies that encourage and support growth for diversity of students and staff.  The Board will encourage the display of multi-cultural artwork on campus.

Annually, the board will utilize trustee activity records and ENDS STATEMENTS MONITORING REPORTS to measure their achievement, as a body, of each of the above goals.

Sample board activities to demonstrate support for the above goals:

Attendance and participation in college ceremonies and activities.

Board endorsement and participation in membership activities of the state system and national higher education organizations.

Board endorsement and participation in community, regional, and national presentations related to higher education.

Board endorsement and participation in stakeholder meetings including school district directors and other community organizations.

More on-site Trustee training opportunities.

More frequent review of our Mission Statement.

Organized and coordinated contacts with legislators regarding college issues.

Acquire a better working knowledge and understanding of the Foundation and its fundraising activities.

Internal monitoring reports.

Outreach to the community regarding Board policies.
MOTION 07-34:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to accept the 2007-08 Board goals with sample activities as presented.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

MOTION 07-35:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to continue the existing Board Policies subject to review of the Academic Master Plan.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

9.
President’s Benefits Package  

This item was deferred to the next meeting awaiting additional information.

10. 
Succession Planning 

President Bonaudi introduced Trustee Emeritus, Mrs. Patricia Schrom. President Bonaudi initiated discussion of options regarding Presidential searches during the recent retreat and the Board was presented with information regarding the option of hiring Presidential search firms.  

He hastened to add that he is not planning to retire soon however this conversation is timely due to the many Washington State Community College Presidents who are approaching retirement in the next few years.  

Ms. Holly Moos, Assistant to the President for Human Resources and Labor, and Mrs. Schrom presented information from the last Presidential search conducted by Big Bend Community College in 1994.  Trustees accomplished the task of hiring a President with the help of BBCC staff and community members.  It was very helpful that the interim President at that time, Dr. Schermer, was very involved in the search process.  When he was hired as the interim President it was made clear that the interim President would not be a candidate for the position.  Mrs. Schrom stated it would be ideal for President Bonaudi to inform the Board of his intent to retire at least one year in advance and for him to be actively involved in the Presidential search.  

Ms. Moos distributed information detailing the members of the advisory hiring committee and the timeline.  Staff from each campus group and representatives from community stakeholder groups were part of the advisory committee.  The Trustees were very clear that the group was advisory and that the Trustees would control the process and the communication as well as make the final decision.  Two staff input sessions were held to develop a list of desirable qualifications for the President.

Mrs. Schrom discussed the importance of the personal touch and commitment to the process.  She stated it was a lot of work and with each final candidate the Trustees emphasized the “community” of the district.  Ms. Moos also explained that while the candidates are being interviewed they are also evaluating the college.  

Trustee Felix Ramon was on the Board with Mrs. Schrom during the last Presidential search.  He commented that the search firm fees ranged from $20,000 to $150,000.  Trustee Ramon underscored the importance of managing committee meeting with members from all college constituencies and a commitment to attend all meetings.  Trustee Ramon reflected that he used twenty days of vacation to attend to the Presidential search details.  The Board members flew to Elko, Nevada to interview Dr. Bonaudi and some of the staff and faculty with whom he worked.  President Bonaudi responded that the staff and faculty who were contacted in Nevada were impressed with the Trustees and the thorough search process.  Ms. Moos and Mrs. Schrom impressed upon the group the value of pursuing a cultural fit for the new President.

Mrs. Schrom stated she would be happy to help with the next Presidential search if is needed.  VP Ken Turner stated Mrs. Schrom’s efforts have been greatly appreciated.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated he reviewed the decision making process and it showed a lot of native intelligence on the part of the committee.

Trustee Felix Ramon reiterated the importance of including the whole Board in the process and communicating clearly that the Board will make the final decision.  Mrs. Schrom was the Chair and Trustee Ramon was the Vice-Chair.  

Trustee Ramon stated he is happy to assist the college with the next Presidential search even if he is no longer a member of the Board of Trustee.  Mrs. Schrom thanked the Board for including her in the presentation.

A five-minute break was called at 3:08 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 3:13 p.m.

11.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Mike Blakely reported his activities.  He attended the JATP reception and wrote a presidential evaluation letter.  He visited with the BBCC representatives during the Grant County Fair.  He also attended the ACCT Leadership Conference in Reno, Nevada.  Trustee Blakely visited with students from the Quincy High Tech High.  He attended the Board/Administrative Retreat and invited a Yahoo! representative to the Foundation Board Meeting dinner.  He also contacted Representative Warnick’s office.

Trustee Bob Holloway reported that he attended the Japanese Trainees’ reception.  He met with Foundation Executive Director, Doug Sly, at Hydrogen Tec in Vancouver, B.C.  He accompanied Mr. Sly and Terry Brix to a meeting with Tree Free Corporation at the University of Washington.  He attended two PUD meetings.  He also attended the ACCT Leadership Conference in Reno, Nevada.  He attended the July 25th Special Board meeting and worked at booths during the Grant County Fair.  Trustee Holloway met on the BBCC campus with representatives from the Grant County PUD, WSU, UW, and HTEC from Canada and IPCI on alternative energy.  He also attended the Board/Administrative Retreat and met with Ms. Bullit and was interviewed on her radio station.  

Trustee Felix Ramon stated he attended the JATP farewell.  He also attended the Special Board meeting on July 25th and the Board/Administrative Retreat.  He attended the ACCT Leadership Conference in Reno, Nevada and the TACTC Conference in Tukwila regarding “system direction.”

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported she attended the Special Board meeting July 25 and the Board/Administrative Retreat.  She also attended the Student Achievement Task Force and their recommendations will be announced shortly.  She spoke with the Othello football coaches and teams regarding Running Start and ITV classes.  She also reported the Ephrata High School Librarian is interested in visiting the BBCC Library to learn about on-line resources.  Lastly, she is planning a trail ride with Ms. Bullit.

12.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting 

President Bonaudi reminded the Board that their next meeting is scheduled on October 23 at 1:30 pm.  The October meeting is often revised to an evening meeting.   

MOTION 07-36:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to change the time of the October 23 meeting to 7:00 p.m.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

13.
Miscellaneous
President Bonaudi discussed the regular Interim Accreditation visit from Northwest Commission for Colleges and Universities (NWCCU) scheduled October 16 & 17, 2007.  Two visitors will be on campus and President Bonaudi will pass on additional information when he receives it.  The visitors will probably want to meet with the Trustees.  Ms. Kirkwood will be sending the final report tomorrow.  The final draft of the report has been sent to faculty and staff.  The visitors will visit with faculty and staff on campus regarding the three recommendations for the last visit.  Those three recommendations include: a review of related instruction for professional/technical programs, including additional planning and evaluation in the Academic Master Plan and addressing the lack of consistency in educational program planning and effectiveness and the use of assessment.

This Regular Interim Report is also an opportunity to highlight changes on campus since the last visit in 2002.  Some of those changes include degree offerings, student services, new positions, implementation of the SIM in the Negotiated Agreement, and faculty evaluations.  There are also many changes regarding the Library, technology, physical plant and ATEC.  The final report will be mailed to the Board.

President Bonaudi announced that a campus wide evacuation is being coordinated for this fall.  It will provide the staff and faculty with an opportunity to review the effectiveness of the plan.

The new Big Bend Community College website is online today.  President Bonaudi encouraged the Board to check it out.

President Bonaudi announced that Fall Fest is scheduled September 22 at 4:30 p.m.  This is an Exceptional Faculty Award fundraising BBQ.  The BBCC Foundation recently donated $10,000 to this fund which was matched by the SBCTC.  By law, only the interest may be used.

Trustee Mike Blakely thanked the BBCC volunteers who represented the college at the Grant County Fair: Kim Nielson, Karen Olsen, Allison Post, Mike Ovregaard, Jeremy Iverson, Robin & James Arriaga, Clyde Rasmussen, Robin & Stewart Rasmussen, Shawn McDaniel, Julia Gamboa, Catherine Holestine, Hope Strnad, Benny DeLeon, Kara Garrett, Candy Lacher, Maryanne Allard, Karen Okerlund, Steve Matern, Michele Williamson, Nancy Leach, Ruby Taylor, Cheryl Brischle, Gail Hamburg, Kathy Arita, Bill Autry.  A thank you letter on behalf of the Board will be sent to each volunteer.

The Board adjourned to an Executive Session to discuss items provided for in RCW 42.30.110 (1): (b)
to consider the selection of a site or the acquisition of real estate by lease or purchase; (c) to consider the minimum price at which real estate will be offered for sale or lease; (i) to discuss with legal counsel representing the agency matters relating to agency enforcement actions or litigation or potential litigation and to consider a quasi judicial matter provided for in RCW 42.30.140 (2) at 3:40 p.m.
The meeting reconvened at 4:50 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 4:55 p.m.

    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
